
EXCERPT FROM THE MINUTES OF THE

INFRASTRUCTURE OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

HELD ON 30 NOVEMBER 2006 

                                                                                                                                                                                               

IOS.105/06
BUDGET 2007/08 TO 2009/10 -  PRIORITISATION OF NEW REVENUE SPENDING PROPOSALS

The Director of Corporate Services (Mrs Brown) began by providing an overview of the overall context for the Committee’s consideration of the Budget process.

She submitted report CORP.52/06 summarising priorities for new revenue spending to be considered as part of the 2007/08 Budget process.  Details of the eleven individual revenue bids for recurring expenditure and six revenue bids for non-recurring expenditure were submitted.

Mrs Brown commented that the bids would need to be considered alongside the current forecast Budget shortfall of £855,000 in 2007/08 rising to £1.2m in 2009/10 and the other savings and income proposals. 

The Executive on 20 November 2006 had considered the report (EX.253/06 refers) and decided –

“1. That the report on Prioritisation of New Revenue Spending Proposals be received and forwarded to Overview and Scrutiny Committees for consideration as part of the 2007/08 Budget process.

2.  That the options for Concessionary Fares be referred to the relevant Overview and Scrutiny Committees for consideration as part of the Budget process and any decision on the Concessionary Fares Scheme be deferred until the 2007/08 Budget is agreed at the Council meeting on 6 February 2007.  The four months notice for bus operators would then commence from 1 March 2007, with any revised scheme being introduced from 1 July 2007.”

Members then gave consideration to the following bids which fell within the remit of the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee –

(a) Planning Delivery Grant
The Head of Planning and Housing Services (Mr Eales) reported that in 2003/04 the GIS Manager and Officer had been appointed using a variety of existing Budgets, including the Planning Delivery Grant (PDG) and IEG money.  A Budget bid to base Budget those two posts was successfully made for 2004/05 as the future funding from the PDG was uncertain and the GIS project was an ongoing important IT project for the Council.

However, as the Council had received a substantial PDG settlement for 2004/05 that base Budget was offered as a saving.  That position was continued for 2005/06 and 2006/07, but there would be a reduction in PDG funding for 2007/08 and it was therefore necessary to fund those posts from the base Budget.

The Portfolio Holder for Environment and Infrastructure added that the GIS system was an invaluable resource and an essential part of the Council’s information systems.  It was utilised by other Units in addition to Planning Services.

Members then commented on the bid as follows:

(i)  
In response to questions Mr Eales advised that the need for staff resources to support the GIS system would be ongoing for a number of years and he was totally convinced of the benefits which the system afforded to the City Council as a whole.


Considerable information was now available via the Council’s website and Mr Eales was unsure as to the potential for charging the public for information provided by the system.

(ii) A Member referred to the Council’s designation as a Standards Authority in respect of major planning applications and questioned whether the level of the Planning Delivery Grant had reduced.

Mr Eales replied that details of the Council’s allocation had not yet been received, however, the amount of money available nationally had been reduced.

RESOLVED – That the Executive be advised that the Committee was supportive of the bid.

(b) Planning Delivery Grant – Software Maintenance
The bid resulted from the need to fund the annual maintenance cost of existing software purchased to meet the Government’s e-planning requirements as well as the software maintenance for the Corporate GIS.  The maintenance costs were currently being met from Planning Delivery Grant Budget (PDG).

In response to a Member’s question as to whether the maintenance costs identified were typical, Mr Eales advised that it was necessary to purchase software licences for all those who had access to the software systems.

RESOLVED – That the Executive be advised that the Committee was supportive of the bid.

(c) Concessionary Fares Increase
The Head of Revenues and Benefits Services (Mr Mason) reported that this bid related to the introduction of the new ‘free’ Concessionary Fares Scheme on 1 April 2006.  In support of the bid he presented an addendum to report CORP.52/06 containing detailed information on the implications thereof.

The report set out that either Budget provision would have to be increased or the concession available reduced in order to address the overspend on Concessionary Fares.   The following options were set out, along with the costs/savings of each option –

Current scheme – 24/7 concessionary travel within the District and 60% concessionary travel across district boundary on bus journeys starting or finishing in Carlisle (currently £1.00 flat rate until ticketing machine updated).

Option 1 – Restrict the scheme to free 24/7 concessionary travel within the District.

Option 2 – Restrict the scheme to off peak travel within District and maintain 60% (off peak) out of District concession.

Option 3 – Restrict the scheme to free off peak concessionary travel (statutory scheme)

Option 4 – Free off peak travel within District and outside District (buses starting or finishing in Carlisle).

Mr Mason further referred the Committee to the decision of the Executive on 20 November 2006 as outlined above.

Members then commented as follows on the bid:

(i) A Member commended Mr Mason for the information provided in support of the bid, which he considered to be very well set out.  In his view any increase in the cost of the scheme to the Council would result in an increase in revenue for the bus company. He asked whether there was evidence to show a corresponding improvement in the services they provided.

In response Mr Mason explained the implications of the generation factor agreed with bus operators.  He added that additional buses had been provided on longer distance travel and that environmental benefits would ensue from increased ridership.

(ii) A Member referred to the operating costs (other – inflation above 2.1% built into Budget estimating on total cost of payments to operators i.e. additional 2.9% to make it up to 5% in total), commenting that he was uncomfortable with that increase in percentage.

The Director of Corporate Services explained that the issue was commercially sensitive.  However, Officers would continue to negotiate on the generation factor.   Mr Mason added that nationally bus fares increased by 5% per year.

(iii) Referring to option 2 – restrict the scheme to off peak travel within District and maintain 60% (off peak) out of District concession – a Member asked whether users had been asked whether they would alter their travel habits to make use of later buses.

Mr Mason replied that in order to obtain detailed survey information the Council would have to use MORI for example, rather than undertaking postal surveys.  He acknowledged that pensioners were likely to switch to later buses.

(iv) In response to a suggestion that an administrative charge of say £5 could be imposed for bus passes Mr Mason advised that such a course of action would be illegal.  The Council did, however, impose a small charge for replacement passes.

(v) In response to a question Mr Mason advised that account was not taken of the fact that there is an increasingly ageing population since Budgets covered one year only.

(vi) Members stressed that the cost of concessionary travel should not be looked at in isolation since there were clear linkages with car parking revenue.  Concessionary travel also contributed towards the Council’s priority of cleaner, greener, safer with benefits to the environment, air quality and health.  It was, therefore, important that a holistic approach was adopted.

The Director of Community Services replied that he and Mr Mason were looking at associated issues.

The Environment and Infrastructure Portfolio Holder said that he was looking to the Committee to consider all aspects of what had been a very good Concessionary Fares Scheme for a number of years.  There were now cost issues for the Council, but no decision had yet been taken.

The Portfolio Holder stressed the need to be fair to all, pointing to the fact that although people in the rural area contributed to the scheme through their Council Tax they had limited access to buses.  It was his hope that the Committee would support the Executive in going forward with negotiations with the bus companies.

A Member said that he too was concerned that arrangements should be equitable to all.  For instance, if car parking charges were increased then people in the rural area would have to pay more to park as well as contributing towards the Concessionary Fares Scheme when they had restricted access to bus services.

It was moved and seconded that the Committee recommend to the Executive Option 2 – restrict the scheme to off peak travel within District and maintain 60% (off peak) out of District concession. 

A Member felt unsure as to whether it was the role of Overview and Scrutiny to make recommendations on a particular option without having first scrutinised the matter in detail.  

Another Member noted that the current Scheme had only recently been introduced and felt that the revenue implications thereof should have been known.  He was not comfortable with the idea that the Council could no longer afford the Scheme and felt that resources should be found to fund it.

The Overview and Scrutiny Support Officer said that, if Members were so minded, they could recommend that the status quo be maintained.

Retention of the status quo was then moved and seconded.

RESOLVED – That the Executive be advised that the opinion of the Committee regarding the Concessionary Fares Scheme was split between maintaining the status quo and Option 2 (restrict the scheme to off peak travel within District and maintain 60% (off peak) out of District concession).

(d) Waste Minimisation
The Director of Community Services (Mr Battersby) reported that the bid was required to support the introduction of the City Council Waste Collection and Recycling Scheme variations.

The £69,000 savings incorporated to the Budget from 2007/08 could not at this stage be guaranteed due to the unpredictability  of the uptake in recycling and the maintenance of end marked product values of the recyclates.  Fuel charges were similarly volatile.

Members then commented on the bid as follows:

(i) Members presumed that the more successful the arrangements were, then the value of the materials would depreciate with a corresponding reduction in income to the Council.

Mr Battersby replied that prices were guaranteed for a period of three years.  Costs would go down, but the market for recyclets would increase – it was a question of market forces.

(ii) Belgium and Germany for example had introduced taxes on manufacturers who produced packaging which could not be recycled.  A Member asked whether there was any likelihood of similar legislation being introduced in the United Kingdom.

Mr Battersby advised that the Government was committed to progressing that issue and that emissions reduction targets had been achieved in the United Kingdom ahead of other countries. Public opinion would drive that aspect in the future.

The Environment and Infrastructure Portfolio Holder added that the Cumbria Strategic Partnership was already making representations thereon.

RESOLVED – That the Executive be advised that the Committee was supportive of the bid.

IOS.106/06
BUDGET 2007/08 – 2009/10 – SUMMARY OF SAVING PROPOSALS AND INCOME PROJECTIONS

The Director of Corporate Services submitted report CORP.53/06 summarising proposals for savings and additional income generation to be considered as part of the 2007/08 Budget process.

The Medium Term Financial Plan, approved by the City Council on 18 July 2006, had set out areas to be investigated to achieve efficiencies and the savings target.  Service Improvement Reviews, Asset Review and Consideration of Discretionary Services had also been identified to deliver the deficit projected for 2008/09 and 2009/10. 

The requests needed to be considered in the light of the projected Budget shortfall and requests for new spending as set out in other reports.

The Executive had on 20 November 2006 considered the matter (EX.254/06) and decided –

“That the following be received and referred to the relevant Overview and Scrutiny Committees for consideration as part of the 2007/08 Budget process:

(a) proposed permanent amendments to the Base Budget from 2007/08 onwards, as set out in report CORP.53/06;

(b) potential deficit income projections resulting from Trading and Charges Review options, which are made in the individual charges reports;

(c) that it be noted that further savings are being worked on to meet the deficit projected 2008/09 and 2009/10 arising from the Job Evaluation process as set out in the Revenue Summary Budget Report CORP.51/06.”

Members the considered the following proposals for reduced income projections within the remit of the Committee:

(a) Cark Park Income

The Director of Community Services (Mr Battersby) began by referring the Committee to the Community Services Charges Review Report 2007/08 (CS.45/06).

Current projections showed a predicted shortfall in parking income of approximately £80,000 for 2006/07 onwards.  

The impact mainly related to the City Council’s Clean, Green, Safe priority as well as Carlisle Renaissance travel plan proposals.  Nationally there was a reduction in parking income.  In order to determine the reasons behind the local shortfall CAPITA had been commissioned to undertake  a study which should be complete by the end of October 2006.  The Concessionary Fares Scheme, reduced visitor numbers to the City and road works were major factors.

Members then raised the following comments:

(i) In response to a question, Mr Battersby said that the downward trend in car parking was national to a degree, although Eden was not experiencing that trend.

(ii) Members considered that if visitor numbers to the City were declining then a wider view required to be taken as to the actions necessary to make the City more attractive.  New developments coming on stream at Penrith and Workington would have an impact.   A Member indicated that he had raised the issue of the decline in tourism on more than one previous occasion and that the wider issue of tourism and marketing should be added to the Committee’s work programme.

(iii) There was concern at the level of dependency on car parking income within the Council’s Revenue Budget which Members believed should be investigated.

RESOLVED – That the following be conveyed to the Executive - 

(a) That the charging option recommended by the Director of Community Services to enable the deficit of £80,000 to be contained be supported.

(b) That the Executive be requested to investigate the Committee’s concerns at the level of dependency on car parking income within the Council’s Revenue Budget. 

(c) That the Committee considered that a wider view required to be taken as to the actions necessary to address falling visitor numbers to the City.

(b)  Building Control
The Head of Planning and Housing Services reported that there was a projected shortfall of income of £151,400 from 2007/08 onwards.  Building Control fees, which were ring fenced, were based on national recommendations last set in 2002.  The Council’s Constitution allowed variations of plus or minus 10% and currently the fees were set at 5% above those set in 2002 and 5% higher than in the rest of Cumbria.  

It was considered that raising fees higher would create too great a disparity between other authorities and encourage private sector competition, which had not been a major issue as yet.

RESOLVED – That the Executive be advised that the Committee accepted the reduced income proposal in respect of Building Control.

(c)  Concessionary Fares – had been dealt with in conjunction with the Committee’s consideration of the prioritisation of new revenue spending proposals (Minute IOS.105/06(c) refers)

Members then gave consideration to the following savings proposal:

(d)  Green Travel Plan
The Director of Community Services (Mr Battersby) reported that sustainable transport was consistent with the Council’s corporate aim of Cleaner, Greener, Safer and the Environmental Policy.  It was also relevant in the context of the Movement Strategy.  Savings of £30,000 were considered to be realistic.

Members noted the potential for staff and Members parking charges to be imposed through a permit scheme.  They questioned the number of permits issued and whether staff would actually use them.

In response, Mr Battersby stated that if permits were not taken up by staff then that would leave additional capacity within car parks for public use.

The Environment and Infrastructure Portfolio Holder added that a survey of all staff would be undertaken, the results of which would help inform the way forward. 

RESOLVED – That the Executive be advised that the Committee is supportive of the concept identified above and would be considering the Green Travel Plan as part of its Work Programme.

IOS.107/06
CHARGES REVIEW 2007/08 – COMMUNITY SERVICES

The Director of Community Services (Mr Battersby) presented report CS.45/06 setting out the proposed fees and charges for the areas falling within the responsibility of the Community Services Directorate i.e. car parks.  

Mr Battersby drew attention to the income targets identified for 2007/08 and the four options open to the Executive.

In coming to a view it was important not only to look at the short term financial implications for the Council, but also the longer term environmental and economic impacts on the City as a whole.  The Council’s Concessionary Fares Scheme had been successful in diverting some car journeys onto public transport.  That had a positive environmental impact and the trend was likely to continue should movement priorities identified within Carlisle Renaissance progress.  However, visitor figures appeared to be down on previous years and substantial car parking charge increases would not provide encouragement to attract visitors.

A number of options had been put forward for consideration in relation to car parking charges, details of which were provided.

The Executive on 20 November 2006 (EX.257/06) had decided –

“1.  That, in relation to car parking, the Executive recommends the following options for increasing car parking charges from 1 April 2007, as set out above and detailed in Report CS.45/06, as the basis for consultation with Overview and Scrutiny Committees, as part of the 2007/08 Budget process:

(a) increase existing contract parking charges;

(b) offer discounted contract charges on Devonshire Walk Car Park and increase in other contract charges;

(c) Sunday charging at weekday rates;

(d) Sunday charging at set hourly rate; and

(e) limit duration and/or location of disabled badge parking.

2. That the report, including all the other proposed charges, be noted and referred to Overview and Scrutiny Committees for consideration as part of the 2007/08 Budget process.”

Members commented as follows on the proposed charges:

(i) A Member asked whether consideration had been given a scheme whereby if a person paid to park they got discounted entrance to other facilities, say Tullie House for example.

Mr Battersby replied that that may be an option, however, no such detailed work had been undertaken.

(ii) A Member noted that Devonshire Walk car park was often half empty and questioned whether security issues prevented people from parking there.

Mr Battersby said that there was improved access via the bridge, toilets were provided and the car park was covered by CCTV.

RESOLVED – That the Executive be advised that the Committee was supportive of either options (a) – increased contract parking charges or (b) offer discounted contract charges on Devonshire Walk car park and increase other contract charges and either (c) – Sunday charging at weekday rates or (d) Sunday charging at set hourly rate.

IOS.108/06
CHARGES REVIEW 2007/08 – DEVELOPMENT SERVICES

The Director of Development Services submitted report DS.76/06 setting out the proposed fees and charges for areas falling within the responsibility of the Development Services Directorate.

The proposed charges related to Economic Development and Tourism Services, Planning Services and Housing Services.

The Executive on 20 November 2006 had considered the report (EX.258/06) and had agreed –

“That the report, including the proposed charges set out in the Appendix, be noted and referred to Overview and Scrutiny Committees for consideration as part of the 2007/08 Budget process.”

RESOLVED – That the Executive be advised that the Committee agrees with the charges proposed in relation to Development Services.

IOS.109/06
PROVISIONAL CAPITAL PROGRAMME 2006/07 TO 2009/10

The Director of Corporate Services submitted report CORP.54/06 detailing the revised capital programme for 2006/07 together with the proposed method of financing.  The report also summarised the proposed programme for 2007/08 to 2009/10 in the light of the capital bids submitted to date and summarised the estimated capital resources available to fund the programme.

The Executive on 20 November 2006 had decided (EX.259/06) –

“That the following be noted and referred to the Overview and Scrutiny Committees for consideration as part of the 2007/08 Budget process:

(a) the revised capital programmes and relevant financing for 2006/07, as set out in Appendices A and B;

(b) the capital spending requests for 2007/08 to 2009/10, contained in Report CORP.54/06, in the light of estimated available resources;

(c) that any capital schemes approved by Council may only proceed after a full report, including business case and financial appraisal, has been approved.”

Members then gave consideration to the following new spending proposal which fell within the area of responsibility of the Committee – 

Environmental Enhancements

The Director of Community Services (Mr Battersby) reported that the authority had already agreed a Budget of £200,000 for 2006/07 and £40,000 for 2007/08 and £40,000 for 2008/09.  The request was for an increase to £200,000 for 2007/08 to continue with the current level and programme of public realm environmental enhancements.

RESOLVED – That the Executive be advised that the Committee was supportive of the proposed new spending proposal for environmental enhancements.


The Chairman referred to difficulties which the Committee had experienced in locating the various Budget reports contained with the Budget Report volume.  Members suggested that in future the report volume should be page numbered throughout or the reports colour coded.







